China's Nuclear Expansion: Why Does It Matter and What the U.S. Should Do About It

By: Lt. Col. David Beaudoin

This paper was originally written in September 2024 as coursework for National War College. The assignment's objective was for students to write a strategy paper on how the United States should "[deal] with the most significant and important threat posed by Russia or China." Students were instructed to use the elements of Strategic Logic found in National War College's Primer to propose a national security strategy. For the paper length requirements and purpose of the assignment, the first four elements of strategic logic were emphasized (analyzing the strategic situation, defining the desired ends, identifying and or developing means, and designing the ways), while the final element (assessing the cost, risks, and results) was not included. This paper does not reflect the views of the National War College or National Defense University.

The United States has a vital national interest in countering the People's Republic of China's (PRC) rapid nuclear expansion because China can use these weapons to threaten U.S. power projection in the Indo-Pacific, counter U.S. extended deterrence commitments in the region, and upset the larger world order. This strategy paper recommends addressing China's nuclear threat by maintaining U.S. superiority over China in the nuclear realm and enhancing security relationships between the United States and allies and partners in the region. In doing so, the United States assures allies and partners worldwide that the U.S. Government will do what it takes "to outmaneuver our geopolitical competitors, tackle shared challenges, and set our world firmly on a path toward a brighter future and more hopeful tomorrow."2

Analyze the Situation

CONTEXT:

Xi Jinping has intensified China's use of economic leverage and military coercion in its engagement with the rest of the world in hopes of achieving the "great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation" by 2049.3 The U.S.

Department of Defense (DOD) recognizes that "the PRC's strategy [of] deliberate and determined efforts to amass, improve, and harness the internal and external elements of national power will place the PRC 'in a leading position' in an enduring competition between systems."4 Xi Jinping targets the international system, blaming it for suppressing China's development, explaining in March 2023 that "Western countries led by the United States have implemented comprehensive containment, encirclement and suppression against us."5 The PRC's rapid nuclear expansion is the ultimate example of Xi's quest to place the PRC in a leading position, and the enduring competition is targeted against the United States. A robust nuclear deterrent would allow the PRC to elevate coercive military measures and counter-balance U.S. nuclear forces in the region. Counter-balancing would be a significant departure from China's previous nuclear posture and policy and demonstrate Xi Jinping's commitment to establishing a leading position.

The PRC practiced a minimum nuclear deterrence strategy since becoming a nuclear weapon state in the 1960s, with minimum deterrence strategy arguing that a small but secure nuclear arsenal can survive a first strike and still impose unacceptable damage

to an aggressor.6 Additionally, for decades the PRC's nuclear modernization efforts only amounted to guaranteeing that Chinese nuclear weapons could deliver a response after an adversary's initial strike.7 The static warhead number, combined with the PRC's modest nuclear improvements, assured nuclear experts that the PRC still embraced its "no first use" policy.8

But in the last five years, the PRC's nuclear posture has changed significantly, with DOD estimates of PRC's operational warhead numbers doubling from the low-200s in 2020 to 500 as of May 2023.9 This is an unprecedented departure from previous minimum deterrence warhead number estimates, but the PRC continues to maintain its "no first use" policy. In May 2024 U.S. Under Secretary of State for Arms Control and International Security, Bonnie Jenkins expressed this lack of congruence between policy and posture, noting, "Our questions are, quite frankly, how does an idea for no-first-use really fit within their ongoing process of building up nuclear weapons? And how sincere are they...?"10 And 2023 DOD estimates project the PRC's operational warheads to number over 1000 by 2030, "much of which will be deployed at higher readiness levels" that will "outpace potential developments by the nuclear forces of any competitor."11

Why do numbers matter? Matthew Kroenig's 'superiority-brinkmanship synthesis theory' best describes why: "A robust nuclear posture reduces a state's expected cost of war, increasing its resolve to international political disputes, and thus providing it with a coercive advantage over states more vulnerable to a nuclear exchange."12 He further details, "When potential conflicts of interest emerge, nuclear inferior opponents are less likely to initiate a military challenge and more likely to back down if the crisis escalates."13 Kroenig's theory explains the rapid increase of the PRC's highly enriched uranium output and the number of nuclear warheads: China no longer wants to be the lesser nuclear power being pushed around. Taken together with Xi Jinping's declarations and China's aggressive actions in the South China Sea, one would expect that China will use nuclear coercion to achieve its goals once the PRC has amassed enough nuclear warheads to make Washington blink.

Yet China's warhead numbers are not the United States' only problem: on February 4, 2022, the PRC and the Russian Federation issued a joint statement that proclaimed "friendship between the two States has no limits, [and] there are no "forbidden" areas of cooperation."14 Russia and the PRC have already cooperated in joint exercises with their strategic nuclear bombers,

most recently flying two Chinese and two Russian bombers near Alaska in July 2024.15 If such cooperation continues, the PRC and the Russian Federation could pose a combined nuclear threat against the United States, its allies, and partners. The U.S. Strategic Posture Commission considered this and concluded that the U.S. nuclear posture must change to defend its vital interest and "address the threats from these two nuclear-armed adversaries arising during the 2027-2035 timeframe.16 The urgency couldn't be greater, and the Commission's recommendations are a significant divergence from our arms control-minded recent past.

Since the U.S.'s final nuclear buildup in the 1980s and the subsequent end of the Cold War, nuclear arms control and the reduction of nuclear weapon numbers have been a critical part of U.S. National Security Strategy. But to quote a speaker at a NATO event in March 2024, "Arms control, as we know it, is dead."17 Historically, The PRC avoided nuclear arms control discussions with the United States due to the large disparity between total warhead numbers.¹⁸ But recently, the PRC proceeded with strategic risk reduction talks with a U.S. Department of State (DOS) led delegation, only to halt talks in July 2024 because of the U.S.'s arms sales to Taiwan.19 Recently, the world remained hopeful as the five nuclear weapon states (nicknamed the P5) met in January 2022 and issued a joint statement "[Affirming] that a nuclear war cannot be won and must never be fought."20 But less than two months later, Putin invaded Ukraine and utilized nuclear rhetoric to make the West reconsider military support to Ukraine. Meanwhile, China continued to increase its nuclear warhead numbers and expand its nuclear capabilities. The nuclear actions of the PRC and Russia following the P5 joint resolution bring into question the sincerity of both the PRC and Russia. Their collusion exacerbates the problem and indicates that the United States, with allies and partners, should try something different to bring them to the arms control negotiation table.

Like arms control, U.S. nuclear weapons have also played a critical role in U.S. National Security Strategy. The 2022 Nuclear Posture Review (NPR) cites three roles within the national defense strategy: to deter strategic attacks, to assure Allies and partners, and to achieve U.S. objectives if deterrence fails.²¹ The 2022 NPR notes that the U.S. global alliance and partnership network is a military center of gravity and that U.S. extended deterrence is foundational to this network.²² It further notes "assuring Allies and partners that these commitments are credible is central to U.S. national security and defense strategy."23 Therefore,

should China demonstrate any advantage in nuclear capabilities over the United States through nuclear coercion, preventing the United States from projecting power in support of Indo-Pacific allies and partners, it would chisel away at the extended deterrence commitments the United States has made worldwide. It is through this lens that the PRC's rapid nuclear buildup threatens a U.S. vital national interest.

DOMESTIC CONTEXT:

Several U.S. Government reports call for the United States to take action now. The U.S. National Security Strategy named the PRC as the only competitor with both the intent and the power to reshape the international order.²⁴ As noted previously, the bipartisan Strategic Posture Commission's 2023 report to Congress recommends that "U.S. strategy should no longer treat China's nuclear force as a "lesser included" threat."25 The Commission recommends that the U.S. strategic force posture should be modified to address a growing Chinese nuclear threat and that the U.S. theater nuclear force posture should be urgently modified to "address the need for U.S. nuclear forces deployed or based in the Asia-Pacific theater."26 Heeding that urgency, the U.S. national security community continues to consider the Commission's numerous recommendations over the past year.²⁷

In considering options to counter the nuclear actions of Russia and China, it is noteworthy that the New START Treaty restriction of 1,550 deployed nuclear warheads expires in February 2026, among the other treaty restrictions.²⁸ Also, U.S. Congress is making noteworthy moves. Congress recently approved full funding of the first new nuclear capability in a generation: the 2024 National Defense Authorization Act directed the sea-launched cruise missile (SLCM-N) to reach initial operational capacity, and the executive branch is moving program implementation forward.²⁹ And while there are programmatic setbacks to dwell upon, U.S. Congress previously approved funding for modernizing every deployed U.S. nuclear capability. Therefore, there is a replacement weapon system or delivery system that maintains these same U.S. capabilities into the future, as well as adding the SLCM-N.30 This is a good place for the United States and allies to start.

KEY ASSUMPTIONS:

· The PRC agrees with the logic of strategic nuclear superiority and will continue to develop

- nuclear warheads until they reach numerical parity with U.S. and Russian deployed strategic nuclear warheads (nominally at 1,550).
- · The PRC will change its "no first use" policy in the future and resort to nuclear coercion against the United States, its allies, and partners.
- · Even with potential budget constraints, the U.S. Congress will support the development of additional nuclear capabilities to counter the PRC's threat.
- · Indo-Pacific allies and partners will support the U.S. proposals to deter China in the region.

PROBLEM STATEMENT:

The PRC's rapid nuclear expansion threatens U.S. power projection in the Indo-Pacific region because China can use these weapons to counter U.S. extended deterrence commitments in the region and upset the larger world order.

Define ENDS to Protect or Further Interests

POLITICAL AIM:

The PRC must remain deterred and reconsider their nuclear expansion: they must believe the United States will do what it takes to maintain strategic superiority and, therefore, the PRC cannot gain strategic superiority over the United States.

PRIORITY OBJECTIVES (POS):

PO 1: Increase the U.S. nuclear deterrence posture focused on the Indo-Pacific region that assures U.S. allies and backstops U.S. power projection by 2027.31

PO 2: Strengthen Indo-Pacific alliances and partnerships to deter and defend against coercive PRC actions by 2030, preventing PRC hegemony in the region.32

PO 3: Enhance individual allies' and partners' capabilities to deter and defend against the PLA's military capabilities by 2033.33

NEGATIVE OBJECTIVES TO BE AVOIDED:

Escalation to nuclear war must be avoided. The United States must maintain open and transparent communications about the intent of extended deterrence actions and commitments in the region. The same transparency must be utilized in messaging developments/infrastructure builds within the nuclear weapons complex.

THEORY OF SUCCESS:

This strategy calls for bold actions not seen since the 1980s to convince the PRC that any action taken to achieve strategic superiority will be countered by a U.S. action. And yet, this strategy recommends a tempered approach of only using nuclear technologies we already possess. Yes, one solution could be to 'make more nuclear weapons,' but this strategy's military solutions are more cost-effective as they recommend the United States takes full advantage of the technologies and warheads on hand now. Successful messaging to Congress and other stakeholders should highlight that this strategy is about the efficient use of capabilities and weapons already funded, something they should appreciate.

In fact, this strategy does not advocate going above the U.S. nuclear stockpile total number of 3,748 nuclear warheads, a note that the arms control community should appreciate.34 But deploying more nuclear weapons and increasing capabilities is significant, something the United States has not done since the 1980s. And because it has been 40 years since the United States has taken such drastic actions, the PRC will receive the message: the United States will do what it takes to maintain strategic superiority, and the PRC cannot outmatch U.S. nuclear capabilities.

Determine MEANS and formulate WAYS to achieve ENDS

Note: The author is using the DIME model of categorizing instruments of national power—diplomatic, informational, military, and economic—to support assigning the action (WAYS) to the U.S. Government actor (MEANS).

PRIORITY OBJECTIVE 1:

Increase the U.S. nuclear deterrence posture focused on the Indo-Pacific region that assures U.S. allies and backstops U.S. power projection by 2027.

Military: DOD must plan to add more warheads to our current intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) and submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs). In February 2026, the United States is no longer constrained by New START numbers and possesses the non-deployed warheads already. Following February 2026. DOD should add these warheads to the Minuteman III missiles within our missile fields and Trident II missiles deployed in the Pacific. Considering the United States removed warheads from Tridents and Minutemans to achieve compliance with the New START treaty, this is a realistic way to provide more capabilities to military planners. This

will also support the Strategic Posture Commission's

recommendation to address the larger number of targets due to the growing Chinese nuclear threat.35

Priority Objective (PO)1, Sub-Objective (SO)1:

PO1 SO2: Military: The National Nuclear Security Administration (NNSA) must continue with all weapons programs, and military services must continue with the modernization of each leg of the nuclear triad. This ensures the backbone of U.S. extended deterrence remains intact and ensures the stored U.S. nuclear stockpile weapons could be available to DOD, if directed. It also maintains all current U.S. nuclear capabilities as the Strategic Posture Commission recommends. 36

PO1 SO3: Military: As the newest theater nuclear capabilities, the DOD must direct the U.S. Air Force (USAF) to train CONUS-based and Indo-Pacific-based F-35A fighter-bomber wings to carry non-strategic nuclear weapons dedicated to Indo-Pacific deployment, once available. Like Europe-based units, these would be dual-capable aircraft ready to execute conventional missions and the nuclear mission. The U.S. aircraft variant is already certified to carry the B61-12 nuclear gravity bomb.37 F-35As utilize stealth technology and would significantly expand the number of delivery systems in the theater: adversaries cannot be convinced they eliminated the nuclear threat when targeting these fighters. The USAF wings must be trained to be nuclear-capable, and the individual jets must be certified, but the most expensive items (nuclear weapons, jets, and pilots) are resourced. This proposal is a significant theater nuclear posture change. It would send a clear message to the PRC and Indo-Pacific partners that the United States will fulfill its extended deterrence commitments in the face of PRC nuclear expansion.

PO1 SO4: Military: Over the long term, "The NNSA's strategic infrastructure must be expanded to have sufficient capability to accommodate meeting current

nuclear modernization programs in time to meet the two-peer threat and to respond to emerging requirements in a timely fashion."38 This 'way' could be considered strictly 'military' in nature, but the expansion of NNSA contracts, infrastructure building, and job opportunities would also boost local economies. Though not projecting power outward, DOD and NNSA must consider the 'informational' aspect in persuading Congress that expansion would be economically worthwhile to their constituents.

PO1 SO5: Diplomatic: The State Department must reengage the PRC in strategic stability discussions, messaging U.S. intentions to meet the PRC's rapid nuclear expansion with a U.S. expansion of nuclear capabilities. DOS must be provided the latitude to give the PRC sufficient information to communicate how U.S. expansion will negate the PRC's nuclear buildup, even if the PRC's nuclear capabilities are coupled with Russia's against the United States. These diplomatic engagements must happen after the DOD begins their 'ways' of PO1 to demonstrate that the U.S. is engaging from a position of strength.

PRIORITY OBJECTIVE 2:

Strengthen Indo-Pacific alliances and partnerships to deter and defend against coercive PRC actions by 2030, preventing PRC hegemony in the region.

PO2 SO1: Information: To begin this priority objective, the United States Intelligence Community (IC) must provide intelligence and information to explain the perceived nature of the PRC to allies and partners in the region. Being the original nuclear weapons state, the United States has decades of technical experience to reverse-engineer the PRC's nuclear buildup activity and explain the PRC's true intent to regional allies and partners. Armed with information against the PRC, this IC effort will help support the U.S. narrative and negate the PRC's narrative. With concessions discussed in PO2 SO4, this is intended to persuade regional allies and partners of the necessity for U.S. coalition efforts in the region.

The United States has effectively done this in the past. In Victory, Peter Schweizer writes of Central Intelligence Agency Director Bill Casey flying across the world to visit his counterparts and provide overhead imagery of Soviet activities, effectively using information to convince partners to support U.S. strategy.39 And recently, the Biden Administration's sharing of intelligence of Russia's staging actions

along the Ukrainian border gave Ukraine more time to defend itself, and motivated allies and partners to support Ukraine and reject Russian disinformation.⁴⁰ The United States must do the same in this scenario.

PO2 SO2: Diplomatic: Following IC revelations, the State Department/DOD must engage with regional allies and partners to find common security interests against the PRC and other regional malign actors, such as the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK). With information against the PRC, the State Department could persuade regional partners on the necessity of declarations or agreements to begin the formation of a defensive coalition to prevent Chinese hegemony in the region. As described in Elbridge Colby's *The Strategy of Denial*, a coalition countering the PRC would be intended to balance the regional power, preventing PRC hegemony in the region where military-economic strength is clustered.41 The newly formed U.S.-Republic of Korea's Nuclear Consultative Group is an example of a venue used to consult with and assure an Ally of U.S. extended nuclear deterrence commitments, promoting peace and stability in the region.⁴² Another venue primed for this coalition conversation is the Quad discussion format between Australia, Japan, India, and the United States. 43 Opportunities to expand these venues' scope and scale to other regional partners should be considered.

PO3 SO3: Military: DOD and USINDOPACOM must develop an exercise schedule with regional allies and partners that deter and defend against PRC military activities in the area. This is a force-enabling activity that demonstrates defensive capabilities and enhances the credibility of a regional defense network. If nuclear-capable F-35As were introduced to the region, exercises incorporating these jets with regional forces would further enhance regional defense credibility.

Regarding U.S. strategic nuclear forces, further use of the U.S. bomber task force in the region and port calls of Ohio-class submarines are ways for allies to demonstrate support for U.S. extended deterrence and projects U.S. nuclear capabilities in ways the PRC and Russia cannot.

PO2 SO4: Economic: The State Department/ Department of Treasury must incentivize allies and partners to use export controls and sanctions against the PRC and promote economic ties with the United States and regional allies and partners. The Biden Administration's use of export controls restricting China's ability to obtain advanced technologies such as semiconductors, and creating the Non-Specially



ABOVE: From left to right: Maj. Gen. Ash Collingburn, 1st Australian Division commanding general, Lt. Gen. Toshikazu Yamane, Ground Component Command commanding general, and U.S. Army Lt. Gen. Joel B. Vowell, U.S. Army Pacific Command deputy commanding general, shake hands during the opening ceremony of Yama Sakura 87 opening ceremony at Camp Asaka, Japan, Dec. 6, 2024. The three military leaders spoke to the importance of lasting partnership and collective commitment to peace and stability within the Indo-Pacific region during the ceremony. (U.S. Army photo by Spc. Michael Graf)

Designated National Chinese Military-Industrial Complex List to place financial sanctions on companies involved in China's defense and surveillance technology sectors are excellent examples that must be upheld.44 Particular focus should be on preventing shell companies from getting around export controls and financial sanctions. Sharing causal network links amongst allies could help disrupt malign actors from avoiding these export controls and sanctions.

PRIORITY OBJECTIVE 3:

Enhance individual allies' and partners' capabilities to deter and defend against the PLA's military capabilities by 2033.

PO3 SO1: Information: First, the IC must share intelligence tools such as net assessments with regional allies and partners to inform them of the military threat posed by the PRC and compare how their individual militaries compare to the PRC's capabilities.

PO3 SO2: Military: Then, DOD/DOS must authorize more foreign military sales to these allies and partners. This will increase individual allies' and partners' resilience against PRC aggression and support the larger region's standing against the PRC's regional

hegemony. An excellent example in the Indo-Pacific region is the Australia-United Kingdom-United States submarine partnership, AUKUS. In providing the technology for Australia to acquire nuclear-capable submarines, AUKUS "[ensures] cooperation in developing and providing advanced capabilities to promote security and stability in the Indo-Pacific region."45

Conclusion

To "outmaneuver our geopolitical competitors," the United States must consider countering the People's Republic of China's (PRC) rapid nuclear expansion as a vital national interest. The PRC's aggressive actions in the South China Sea against U.S. allies and partners are premonitions of what will happen if the PRC achieves strategic nuclear superiority over the United States. This strategy paper presents a cost-effective approach to addressing China's nuclear threat and maintaining U.S. superiority over China in the nuclear realm, and enhancing security relationships between the United States and allies and partners in the region. In doing so, the United States will assure allies and partners worldwide that the U.S. Government will do what it takes to "set our world firmly on a path toward a brighter future and more hopeful tomorrow."⁴6 ■

Lt. Col. David Beaudoin

is an Army Nuclear and Countering WMD Officer currently enrolled as a student at the National War College, Ft. McNair, DC. He has a B.S. in Leadership from the United States Military Academy and is a graduate of the School of Advanced Nuclear Deterrence Studies (SANDS), where he earned an M.S. in Operations Management from the Air Force Institute of Technology. For FA-52 assignments, he most recently served as the Nuclear Deterrence Plans and Policy Advisor at the United States Mission to NATO, Brussels, where he held the U.S. seat for the Nuclear Planning Group-Staff Group NATO Committee. Prior, he was assigned as a CWMD Program Manager at the Defense Threat Reduction Agency, Albuquerque campus. His email address is david.j.beaudoin2.mil@army.mil.

Notes

- 1. Stephen Heffington, Adam Oler, and David Tretler, eds., A National Security Strategy Primer (Washington: National Defense University Press, 2019), https://nwc.ndu. edu/Portals/71/Documents/Publications/NWC-Primer-FINAL for%20Web.pdf.
- 2. The White House, National Security Strategy, October 12, 2022, 2, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf.
- 3. Bates Gill, Daring to Struggle: China's Global Ambitions under Xi Jinping (New York: Oxford University Press, 2022), 201-202.
- 4. U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2023: Annual Report to Congress (known as the "China Military Power Report"), October 19, 2023, II, https://media.defense. gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF
 - 5. U.S. Department of Defense, China Military Power, II.
- 6. Wiitala, Joshua D., "Challenging Minimum Deterrence: Articulating the Contemporary Relevance of Nuclear Weapons," Air and Space Power Journal, Spring 2016, 17, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/ASPJ/journals/ Volume-30 Issue-1/F-Wiitala.pdf
- 7. Vipin Narang, Nuclear Strategy in the Modern Era: Regional Powers and International Conflict (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2014), 122.
 - 8. Narang, Nuclear Strategy in the Modern Era, 122, 138.
 - 9. U.S. Department of Defense, China Military Power, 111.
- 10. Reuters, "US questions China's no-first-use nuclear call given buildup," Reuters, May 15, 2024, https://www.reuters. com/world/us-questions-chinas-no-first-use-nuclear-callgiven-buildup-2024-05-15/.
 - 11. U.S. Department of Defense, China Military Power, 111.
- 12. Matthew Kroenig, The Logic of American Nuclear Strategy: Why Strategic Superiority Matters (New York: Oxford University Press, 2018), 4.
 - 13. Kroenig, The Logic of American Nuclear Strategy, 4.

- 14. President of Russia, Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development, February 4, 2022, http://en.kremlin. ru/supplement/5770.
- 15. John Feng, "Russian and Chinese nuclear bombers approach U.S. airspace," Newsweek, July 25, 2024, https:// www.newsweek.com/russia-china-nuclear-bombers-us-airdefense-zone-alaska-1929951
- 16 . Congressional Commission on the Strategic Posture of the United States, "America's Strategic Posture: The Final Report of the Congressional Commission of the Strategic Posture of the United States," October 2023, vii, https://www. ida.org/research-and-publications/publications/all/a/am/ americas-strategic-posture
- 17. Author's notes from a March 2024 not-for-attribution NATO nuclear deterrence event.
- 18. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Department of Arms Control and Disarmament Holds Briefing for International Arms Control and Disarmament Issues," July 7, 2020, https://web.archive.org/ web/20211014015131/https:/www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ wjbxw/t1795979.shtml.
- 19. Nike Ching, "US says China's halt of arms-control talks undermines strategic stability," Voice of America, July 18, 2024, https://www.voanews.com/a/us-says-china-halt-of-armscontrol-talks-undermines-strategic-stability/7703121.html
- 20. The White House, "Joint Statement of the Leaders of the Five Nuclear-Weapon States on Preventing Nuclear War and Avoiding Arms Races," January 3, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2022/01/03/p5-statement-on-preventingnuclear-war-and-avoiding-arms-races/.
 - 21. U.S. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review, 7.
 - 22. U.S. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review, 7.
 - 23. U.S. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review, 7.
 - 24. The White House, National Security Strategy, 23.
 - 25. Strategic Posture Commission, "Strategic Posture," viii.
 - 26. Strategic Posture Commission, "Strategic Posture," viii.
- 27. Center for Strategic & International Studies, "Nuclear Threats and the Role of Allies: A Conversation with Acting

- Assistant Secretary Vipin Narang," August 1, 2024, https:// www.csis.org/analysis/nuclear-threats-and-role-alliesconversation-acting-assistant-secretary-vipin-narang.
- 28. U.S. Department of State, "New START Treaty," https:// www.state.gov/new-start/.
- 29. U.S. Naval Institute, "Report to Congress on Nuclear-Armed Sea-Launched Cruise Missile," June 6, 2024, https:// news.usni.org/2024/06/06/report-to-congress-to-on-nucleararmed-sea-launched-cruise-missile. I use the term "new capability" to differentiate the SLCM-N from other "new nuclear weapons programs" ongoing in the United States, because the other weapons programs are warheads or bombs that replace current warheads on current delivery platforms. For example, the W93 warhead will replace the W76 and W87 warheads on the Trident II missile, and the B61-13 is a gravity bomb that conveniently comes when the United States is retiring the B-83 gravity bomb. The SLCM-N is truly a "new capability" because it creates a new nuclear weapon system for adversaries to consider, one that does not currently exist.
- 30. Joseph Clark, "Pentagon Tackling Nuclear Modernization With Proactive, Integrated Approach," U.S. Department of Defense, August 25, 2023, https://www. defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3505989/ pentagon-tackling-nuclear-modernization-with-proactiveintegrated-approach/.
- 31. Utilized student-derived classwork from National War College, Course 6000, Seminar N. September 2024.
- 32. Utilized student-derived classwork from National War College, Course 6000, Seminar N. September 2024.
- 33. Utilized student-derived classwork from National War College, Course 6000, Seminar N. September 2024.
- 34. U.S. National Nuclear Security Administration, "Transparency in the U.S. Nuclear Weapons Stockpile," dated '2024', https://www.energy.gov/nnsa/ transparency-us-nuclear-weapons-stockpile.
 - 35. Strategic Posture Commission, "Strategic Posture," viii.
 - 36. Strategic Posture Commission, "Strategic Posture," ix.
- 37. Michael Marrow, "Exclusive: F-35A officially certified to carry nuclear bomb," Breaking Defense, March 8, 2024, https://breakingdefense.com/2024/03/ exclusive-f-35a-officially-certified-to-carry-nuclear-bomb/.
 - 38. Strategic Posture Commission, "Strategic Posture," ix.

- 39. Peter Schweizer, Victory: The Reagan Administration's Secret Strategy that Hastened the Collapse of the Soviet Union (New York: Atlantic Monthly Press, 1994).
- 40. Brett Holmgren, "The Age of Intelligence Diplomacy: The Iraq War highlighted its Risks. Russia's war in Ukraine showcased its opportunities," Foreign Policy, February 19, 2024, https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/02/19/russia-ukraineus-intelligence-diplomacy-invasion-anniversary/.
- 41. Elbridge Colby, The Strategy of Denial: American Defense in an Age of Great Power Competition (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2021), 2.
- 42. U.S. Department of Defense, "Joint Press Statement on the 3rd Nuclear Consultative Group (NCG) Meeting," June 10, 2024, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/ Release/Article/3801107/joint-press-statement-on-the-3rdnuclear-consultative-group-ncg-meeting/.
- 43. Tanvi Madan, "What you need to know about the "Quad," in charts," Brookings, October 5, 2020, https:// www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/10/05/ what-you-need-to-know-about-the-quad-in-charts/.
- 44. Cameron Cavanagh, "U.S. Economic Restrictions on China: Small Yard, High Fence?", Georgetown Security Studies Review, December 26, 2023, https:// georgetownsecuritystudiesreview.org/2023/12/26/u-seconomic-restrictions-on-china-small-yard-high-fence/.
- 45. U.S. Department of Defense, "U.S., Partners Mark Third Year of AUKUS Partnership," September 17, 2024, https://www.defense.gov/ News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3909275/ us-partners-mark-third-year-of-aukus-partnership/.
 - 46. The White House, National Security Strategy, 2.